
 

SYNOD OF SOUTHERN CALIFORNIA AND HAWAII 
COMMISSION OF ASSEMBLY  

 14225 Roscoe Boulevard, Panorama City, California  91402 
  Saturday, February 16, 2019 
 
CONVENE The meeting was called to order at 9:30 a.m. by Commission of Assembly Chair 

Susan Skoglund.   
  
ROLL Those present, absent (A), excused (E) and those attending via the internet or 

telephone (T) are indicated below: 
  
  LR-Los Ranchos, PA-Pacific, RS-Riverside, SB-Santa Barbara, SD-San Diego, 

SF-San Fernando, SG-San Gabriel; TE- Teaching Elder, RE-Ruling Elder; 
SMOD-Synod Moderator, SVMOD-Synod Vice Moderator, CoAC-CoA 
Chair/President, SC/SE-Stated Clerk/Synod Executive   

  
 Synod Officers Presbytery Executives/Designees 

  RE Susan Skoglund  – CoAC - RS  RE Sandy Thoits – SB * 
 T TE Joshua Yee - SMOD - PA  TE Ken Baker - SF 
  VACANT – SVMOD - PA E TE Michael Mudgett - SD 
  TE Mark Hong – SC/SE - LR T TE Linda Culbertson – PA 
  RE Bill Hughes – Treasurer – SB  TE Timm High – RS 
   E TE Wendy Tajima – SG 
  E TE Forrest Claassen – LR 
  RE Sue Currie – LR   

 T TE Sam Roberts – RS  Ecclesiastical Chairs 
 E RE Jim Shepard – RS E Vacancy 

 T TE Michael Wallman – SD E RE Sharon Wakamoto – LR 
    TE Sylvia Karcher – RS 
  Diversity Members   
  RE Elizabeth Hicks – PA  Also Present 
  RE Hagar Benitez – LR  RE Fried Wilson – Synod Staff 
  TE David Won – PA  Joanne Yi-Bortfeld – Synod Staff 
    RE Pat Niles - LR 
    RE Janice Takeda - SG 
     
    *Designee 
  
Opening Prayer RE Susan Skoglund opened the meeting with a prayer and short 

reflection on the Belhar Confession and Corinthians II: 17-18 on the 
subject of reconciliation.   

  
Introductions The Chair then asked those around the table to introduce themselves. 
  
REPORT OF THE 
STATED CLERK 

Stated Clerk Mark Hong presented a written report. 

  
Quorum The Stated Clerk reported that a quorum was present, and the Chair 

declared that a quorum was present, a quorum being defined as 12 of 
the 22 members of the commission with at least 4 TE present, 4 RE 
present and 5 presbyteries represented. 
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Agenda It was VOTED to approve the agenda as presented. 
  
Approval of Minutes It was VOTED that the minutes of the Commission of Assembly 

meeting of October 13, 2018 be approved as distributed.  
  
Introduction of new 
Synod Bookkeeper 

Mark Hong then introduced Joanne Yi-Bortfeld as the new Bookkeeper 
who has replaced Barry Peters.  Joanne then said a few words about 
herself and her family. 

  
Meeting of the 
Corporation 

It was VOTED to adjourn as the Commission of Assembly and 
convene as the trustees of the corporation.  It was then VOTED to 
elect the following officers for 2019 as required by the Ecclesiastical 
and Corporate Bylaws of the Synod of Southern California and Hawaii. 

  
 President and Commission of 

       Assembly Chair 
RE Susan Skoglund 

 Stated Clerk and Corporate 
       Secretary 

TE Mark Hong 

 Treasurer RE Bill Hughes 
 Moderator TE Joshua Yee 
 Vice-Moderator RE Pat NIles 
  
 The meeting of the corporation was adjourned and the meeting of the 

Commission of Assembly was reconvened. 
  
Elections The Committee on Representation and Nominations has four names 

to be placed in nominations for unfilled positions: 
 
Synod Vice Moderator: RE Pat Niles – LR 
Polity and Records Class of 2021: TE Dave Wilkinson – SF 
Permanent Judicial Commission  

Class of 2021: Janice Takeda – SG 
Class of 2023: Carole Wheeler – SF 

  
 The Chair asked if there were any nominations from the floor.  Hearing 

none, the nominations were closed.  It was then VOTED to elect the 
four nominees. 

  
Installation of the 
Vice Moderator 

Susan Skoglund presided at an Installation Service for newly-elected 
Vice Moderator Pat Niles. 

  
For Information Report from the Synod Permanent Judicial Commission       

   
A Remedial Complaint filed against Presbytery of the Pacific has been 
received and forwarded to the PJC officers for review. 

  
 Dates for 2019 Meetings  
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Commission of Assembly: June 29, October 12, December 14 
Synod Assembly: May 4, November 2 

  
TREASURER’S 
REPORT 

Treasurer RE Bill Hughes presented a brief report on the Synod’s 
financial results for 2018. 

  
 Treasurer’s Report 

Highlights for the December 31, 2018 Financial Year 
 
These are selected preliminary summary balances that still need to be 
finalized and will be subject to review by the Synod’s outside 
accountants. 
 

1. The preliminary numbers for 2018 show that operating income 
was only $2,112 less than budgeted while operating expenses 
were $34,860 less than budgeted.   

 
Income Actual Budget Variance 
   Miscellaneous 3,710 12,800 -9,089 
   Per Capita 108,077 101,100 6,977 
Total Income 111,781 113,900 -2,112 
    
Expenses    
   Personnel 290,957 285,643 5,314 
   Operating 42,807 49,300 -6,493 
   Meeting 9,663 16,100 -6,437 
   Professional 14,533 34,300 -19,768 
   Other 23,324 30,800 -7,476 
Total Expenses 381,284 416,143 -34,860 
    
Difference -269,503 -302,243  

 
The approved draw from the Wilshire Fund for 2018 was $302,843 so 
it is probable that the full allocation from that account will not be 
needed for 2018. 
 

2. Bank balances in Chase as of December 31, 2018 were as 
follows: 
• Checking Account:  $30,728.64 
• Savings Account that holds available restricted funds:  

$329,057.98 
 

3. Wilshire Fund balances (New Covenant Trust Company) 
• As of December 31, 2018:  $4,512,983.63 

 
  
REPORT FROM 
THE OFFICERS ON 

The Officers met as directed by the Commission of Assembly at its 
October meeting to review the design of the Synod Assembly and 
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THE STRUCTURE 
OF THE SYNOD 
ASSEMBLY. 

frequency of meetings taking into account the current policies. 
 
Susan Skoglund reported that they agreed that given the business that 
needed to be transacted and the difficulty that presbyteries have in 
finding people who are interested in serving,  it would make sense to 
return to having one assembly during the last quarter of the year. 
 
It was agreed that there is a benefit of bringing people together from 
all over the Synod such as was done with Eric Law anti-racism training 
and the PJC training session.  Mark reported that he and the 
Presbytery Executives are considering ways to do that. 

  
 It was VOTED to move to have one Synod Assembly each year in the 

fourth quarter of the year beginning in 2019. 
  
PARTNERING 
GRANTS 
WORKGROUP 

TE Linda Culbertson presented the report from the Partnering Grants 
Workgroup.  The grant applications are included in the minutes as 
Attachment 1. 

  
 The Partnering Grants Work Group met on Thursday, February 14, 

2019, by video conference. Present were Linda Culbertson 
(convener), Sue Currie, David, Won, N’Yisrela Watts-Afriyie, Mark 
Hong, Fried Wilson, and Jim Shepard.  After reviewing the 
applications, the group makes the following recommendations: 

  
Korean Ministry 
Grants 

1)  Recommend the Commission of Assembly approve the remaining 
funds ($67,499) available in the Korean Ministry Fund be distributed 
equally among the following churches who submitted grant proposals. 
The churches are Korean United (SD), Community, Bellflower (LR), 
Woori (LR), Orange Canaan (LR), Hosanna (Pac), and Korean, 
Honolulu (Pac). Each grant will be in the amount of $11,250. 

  
 Rationale:  The Work Group felt that this approach was a fair way to 

distribute the remaining resources from this special fund. It has made 
grants now in total for 13 Korean congregations, representing (5) 
presbyteries. Note: The majority of the grants given out of this fund 
have been for capital needs. 

  
 It was VOTED to approve the committee’s recommendation to award 

each of these churches a grant of $11,250 
  
San Diego Korean 
United Presbyterian 
Church 

2)  Recommend the Commission of Assembly approve an additional 
grant for Korean United (SD) for $13,750 from the Partnering Grant 
Funds allocated to San Diego Presbytery pending approval 
confirmation from that presbytery. This proposal is aimed at program 
development and outreach. 

  
 It was VOTED to approve additional grant for Korean United Church in 

the amount of $13,750 from the Partnering Grants allocated to San 



Commission of Assembly, February 16, 2019 
   Panorama City, CA 

Page 5 
  

 

Diego Presbytery pending approval of the presbytery. 
  
Faith Presbyterian 
Church and 
Bethesda 
Presbyterian Church 

3) Recommend the Commission of Assembly approve the request of 
Pacific Presbytery to match grants for Faith PC ($24,000) and 
Bethesda ($10,000) from Partnering Grant Funds allocated to Pacific 
Presbytery. Both proposals are for program development/community 
outreach. 

  
 It was VOTED to approve matching grants for Faith PC ($24,000) and 

Bethesda ($10,000) from Partnering Grant Funds allocated to Pacific 
Presbytery. 

  
 Linda then presented two additional grant requests for discussion that 

had been received after the meeting of the workgroup. These two 
grant applications are included in the minutes as Attachment 2. 

  
Ebenezer Church The grant application from San Diego Presbytery included the 

following information on this new Worshipping Community taken 
directly from the application. 
 
Ebenezer Church San Diego is a new church plant located in the 
distressed neighborhood of Linda Vista. Our vision is to create a living 
metaphor of how an immigrant, under-resourced, and often exploited 
community can come to life when engaged by selfless followers of 
Jesus. In our first two years, we have worked to establish a Sunday 
worship gathering, a mid-week community organizing day, and a 
continued presence within our locale. Our current ministries include 
sports and mentorship programs at our local middle and high schools, 
an anti-bullying campaign at the local middle school, monthly 
community dinners, ministry to the homeless community, monthly 
community service days, and a jail ministry. 
 
Ebenezer is led by a leadership team of diverse leaders: Bob Ruiz 
(Hispanic), Nadia Arambura (Hispanic), Jeremiah Lester (half 
Chinese), Oscar Zebron (African), Noel Musicha (African), and Ruby 
Tovar-Morin (Hispanic). We are guided by our three co-Pastors: Noel, 
Jeremiah, and Ruby, in part to demonstrate the power of our diversity. 
Since our inception, our leadership (as well as our people as a whole) 
have benefitted from the continued help of the San Diego Presbytery. 
Pastor Paul Cunningham has been a mentor to us as a staff, and has 
been instrumental in helping us to set up the infrastructure of the 
church. We are also part of Cyclical, and church planting cohort within 
the Presbytery, and have been helped immensely along the way by 
Pastors Daniel So and his wife (and our Cyclical coach), Jeya. We are 
in process of becoming elders at La Jolla Presbyterian, as well as 
starting the process of becoming CRE’s. Our future intentions include 
becoming CRE’s and a chartered Presbyterian Church under the 
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PCUSA. Due to our reformed theology and our understanding of 
biblical justice, we believe that the Presbyterian denomination is a 
good fit for Ebenezer. 

  
 We are applying for a $50,000 grant from the synod, to go along with 

the grants we have received from the Presbytery and from La Jolla 
Presbyterian Church. This grant money will go towards our 
infrastructure: sound equipment, a ministry vehicle, marketing and 
communication, pastoral salaries, leadership training, and ministry 
expenses (specifically towards our sports initiatives and ministry with 
the homeless). It will also go towards our outreach programs: our 
weekly meals (we feed our people, especially our homeless friends), 
community service days, and micro financing projects. 

  
 A motion was made, seconded and carried to award San Diego 

Presbytery and Ebenezer Church a partnering grant of $50,000 out of 
the presbytery’s allocation. 

  
Westminster 
Presbyterian Church 
of Los Angeles 

The Presbytery of the Pacific requested a matching grant of $10,000 
to support Westminster Presbyterian Church-Remix Youth Academy 
for 2019.  The Presbytery Coordinating Commission has reviewed the 
evaluation for the previous year and the new request.  They are 
providing a grant of $10,000 for their Urban Church Redevelopment 
Fund for 2019 and request a matching grant of $10,000 for the Synod 
Parenting Funds allocated to Pacific Presbytery.  The  

  
 A motion was made, seconded and carried to award Pacific 

Presbytery and Westminster Church a partnering grant of $10,000 out 
of the presbytery’s allocation. 

  
 Linda then recommended that the Commission of Assembly have 

more discussion about funding of capital expenditures after members 
have had more time to consider the issue. 

  
Report from the 
Synod Executive 
Forum  

Mark reported that the January meeting of the Synod Executives was 
held in Montgomery, Alabama.  The program included visits to the 
recently opened Legacy Museum: From Enslavement to Mass 
Incarceration and the National Memorial for Peace and Justice.  It 
concluded with a full day of facilitated discussion about the 
experiences of the participants and how to share them led by Denise 
Anderson, former GA Co-Moderator and current Coordinator of Racial 
and Intercultural Justice of PMA. 

  
 Susan Skoglund shared her thoughts and reflections with the group.  A 

transcript of her remarks is included in Attachment 3. More information 
about the museums and the Equal Justice Initiative can be found at 
https://eji.org/ 

  

https://eji.org/
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STEWARDSHIP 
KALEIDOSCOPE 
EVENT 

The Synod office received a request to participate as a sponsor of the 
2019 Stewardship Kaleidoscope event.  This is the annual PCUSA 
conference on stewardship which is going to be held in San Diego 
September 30 – October 2 at the Catamaran Resort. Stewardship 
Kaleidoscope is put on by an all-volunteer planning team made up of 
congregational leaders, mid-council leaders, and General Assembly 
agency leaders. Each year, they look to partner with midcouncils and 
agencies to put the conference on and to make the conference a 
success. 

  
 This conference is not put on by the denomination, but rather is funded 

by registration fees and sponsors. In order to keep registration fees 
low they rely on sponsorships. There are 3 sponsorship levels -  
$1,000, $2,500, and $5,000. 

  
 After discussion, a motion was made, seconded and passed to 

become a sponsor at the $5,000 level. 
  
REPORT OF THE 
SYNOD EXECUTIVE 

Mark Hong presented a written report that is presented below: 

  Continued to attend Presbytery Meetings when the schedule allows 
and attended the following meetings and gatherings 
 
2. PCCCI Board Meetings 

• The Board continues to work toward selling Rancho La 
Scherpa to Hope Refuge. 

• 50th Anniversary Celebration of Los Ranchos 
• Hosted Presbytery Minute Review at the New Presbyterian 

Church in Los Angeles 
• Chaplaincy Consortium  
• Antiracism training sponsored by Pacific 
• Have preached at Hope Church (LR), during 129th Anniversary 

Worship at  
• Calvary (PA), Yorba Linda (LR), Orange Canaan (LR), So. Cal. 

Christian Forum-Week of Prayer Service at Hollywood UMC, 
• Along with KPC members, visited Hawaii and had fellowship 

with local Korean pastors and congregations. 
• KPC Choir Festival at Korean United (PA) 
• Winter All Staff Retreat at Mercy Center, Burlingame 
• Attended worship at Magnolia (RS) after its sanctuary was 

damaged by fire 
• Leon Fanniel’s funeral service at Westminster (PA) 
• Synod Exec. Forum in Montgomery, AL along with Susan 

Skoglund and Fried Wilson. 
• Resiliency Training led by the PDA at Westminster in Westlake 

village 
• Hosted an EP Gathering 
• Winterfest sponsored by San Gabriel Presbytery at 
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Northminster 
• Zoom meeting with JPIC members 
• Numerous meetings with individuals. 
 

I have been appointed by the co-Moderators of the 223rd General 
Assembly to serve in the Special Committee on Per Capita System of 
Funding and Financial Sustainability for the National Church 
 
The PMA has asked me to make arrangement to send four Presbytery 
reps and seven congregation reps to gather at Zephyr Point, May 10-
12 for Missions consultation. 

  
Missions 
Consultation 

A motion was made, seconded and carried to reimburse the seven 
representatives from the Synod for their travel expenses to Zephyr 
Point up to $250.00 each. 

  
ADJOURNMENT The meeting was closed at 11:50 a.m. with prayer by TE Joshua Yee. 
  
 
 
 
 
_______________________________  ______________________________
    
Mark Hong, Stated Clerk    Fried R. Wilson, Journal Clerk  
  



 

 
 

ATTACHMENT 1 
 
 

PARTNERING GRANT REQUESTS 
RECOMMENDATIONS ONE AND TWO 

 
 
 
 

SAN DIEGO KOREAN UNITED PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH 
 

 

COMMUNITY CHURCH OF BELLFLOWER 
 

 

WOORI PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH 
 

 

ORANGE CANAAN PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH 
 

 

KOREAN HOSANNA PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH 
 

 

KOREAN PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH OF HONOLULU 
 

 

FAITH PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH 
 

 

BETHESDA PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH 
 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

























Application for Funds for Korean Ministry 

from the Synod of Southern California & Hawaii 

 

By the Los Ranchos Presbytery and the Community Presbytery Church of 

Bellower (CPCB). 

 

 

The Presbytery of Los Ranchos is requesting the Synod Fund for Korean Ministry for the 

Community Presbyterian Church of Bellflower of Bellflower Building and Grounds Renovation in 

the amount of $25,000. We are asking Los Ranchos Presbytery to commit the amount $ 25,000 for 

the Project of Building Renovation of the Community Presbyterian Church of Bellflower, which 

shares its facilities with a YMCA preschool (Monday through Friday) and an Alcoholics Anonymous 

(AA) group weekly gatherings on Saturdays. 

 

Requirement #1 

The Presbyteries and their project(s) being supported must present an action plan outlining 

full participation in the life of the higher governing bodies on the part of both. 

 

Brief Background 

The Community Presbyterian Church of Bellflower (CPCB) is one of Los Ranchos Presbytery’s 

predominantly Korean-American churches. It is a merged congregation (Korean Presbyterian 

Church of Downey) back in 2001, the original congregation has been there for over 100 years 

(originally Bellflower Presbyterian Church).  The church has gone through its share of ups and 

downs, but has been significantly more stable in the past 8 years since Rev. Su Keun Choe joined 

our church.  Since his ordination in October or 2017, he has been active in Presbytery meetings 

along with Elder Robert Van Over.  



 

The Purpose of Building and Grounds Renovations: 

Being as old as it is, our church buildings are in need of additional significant improvements. This 

funding would benefit not only our members but our neighboring community through the YMCA 

pre-school and the AA program.  

 
 
- We need our A/C & Heating system fixed right away, where the AA group meet on every Saturday 

and about 50 people get together weekly basis. We are very happy to provide our fellowship hall for 

their program. However,the A/C & Heating system is old and not working most of time, they seem to 

have a very difficult time especially during difficult weather circumstances.  

Repair estimation: $25,000 

 

- We are planning to renovate our center courtyard so that kids from our community can come and 

find a safe place to study and to read. We also are planning to have a little library right next to the 

yard. 

Renovation estimation: $15,000 

 

- Our church shares some of the classrooms with YMCA weekdays. They used it for daycare program 

for low-income family. Parents drop their child and pick them after work and lots cars use our parking 

lot and it have been damaged for a long time. At one point, the presbytery office noticed its condition 

and have advised us to get some professional help.     

Repair estimation: $7,000 

 

Misc: Lightings, Furnitures... $3,000 

 

Total estimation: $50,000 
 
 
 

 

Following the Model set by other Korean-American ministries in our Presbytery 

We are blessed to be part of a Presbytery that values its churches’ members of all nationalities. 

CPCB seeks to expand the Kingdom of God by bringing more members into its doors to nurture 

and make disciples of Jesus Christ. We also are partnering with the YMCA and AA programs held 

at our church to help educate their members in a Christian environment. 

  



 

Requirement #2 

The Project(s) being supported is required to participate in Mission Giving to Presbyterian 

causes annually.  

We have been contributing to Presbyterian missions in Kenya, Myanmar, and Mexico annually. 

We are supporting missionaries and in Mexico helping with the building of a school. 

Requirement #3 

Matching Project Funds must be identified by the presbytery before the project is funded 

by the Synod. Funds on hand as well as funds firmly committed by another entity will be 

considered.  

CPCB is asking that the Los Ranchos Presbytery provide the matching funds with the Synod of 

$25,000 each for a total of $50,000.  

 

Requirement #4 

All grant applications should be sent to the Synod Office and must include a statement 

about the planned use of the Synod Fund for Korean Ministry, including 

 

A statement to support why this project is a presbytery priority. 

  Our church is in a unique situation with our past merger of a predominantly-Anglo/Causasian 

congregation and a predominantly Korean-American congregation.  We believe we can do a lot 

to strengthen and grow our community with the proposed building improvements. We hope to 

increase our membership by drawing in more congregants, part of which is based on the quality 

of our facilities. Given the age of our buildings (the fellowship hall is the original church building 

from over a hundred years ago), we are long overdue for improvements and we have not been 

able to do much because of the financial burden this additional work would put our church in.  

That said, we were able to renovate the stage, sound system, and lighting in our main sanctuary, 

provide more security with gates, and deal with various leaks in our roofs across buildings.  Much 

of the labor for the renovations have been done through the personal donation of time and skill 



by our church members. 

  

Requirement #5 

The Commission of the Assembly has a Korean Ministry Fund Work Group that will review 

all applications. 

The Presbytery of Los Ranchos and the Community Presbyterian Church of Bellflower is 

requesting an amount of $ 25,000 as a one-time matching fund for renovation of the building of 

the CPCB.   











MOTION FOR COUNCIL ENDORSEMENT 
January 29, 2019 

 
PRESBYTERY OF LOS RANCHOS 

 
For Action: 

ENDORSE the application of Orange Canaan Presbyterian Church for the Synod of 
Southern California and Hawaii Congregational Development Grant for Korean 
Congregations as provided below. 

Church Address:         

 Orange Canaan Presbyterian Church, 940 W Wilshire Ave., Santa Ana, CA 92707 

Website:        http://www.myocpc.org/ 

Grant Amount Requested:      $15,000 

Project Description:  

Ecumenical and multi-cultural Math and English tutoring project in Santa Ana with the 
following intentions: 

1. As a PC(USA) congregation, spread the gospel to the Santa Ana through 
providing much-needed skills to elementary-age, Spanish-speaking children, 
preparing them for secondary education. 

2. To provide an ecumenical, multi-cultural witness to Christ as an Hispanic 
Congregation, a Korean Church, and other congregations in the area come 
together to serve elementary-age children in our community. 

3. Nurture Christians in their faith and encourage their witness to Christ through 
service. 

4. Connect students and their parents with a local Hispanic congregation. 

Project Goals: 
1. Acquire a professional educator to properly train the volunteer teachers 

2. Create a curriculum to teach the students in a systematic manner 

3. Acquire supplies and equipment for classrooms 

4. Create a resting area for parents as they wait for their students to complete their 
studies 

Per Capita Payment (2018):                       $7,558 

General Mission Giving (2018):                  $6,000  

How can other churches or individuals of be directly involved in the ministry?   

We welcome volunteers who are willing to be trained for this special work and will abide by our 
safety policies.  

 
 

http://www.myocpc.org/


 

『2019 OCPC Mission Plan for the 

Santa Ana Local Students 』  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

2019.  1 . 

 

 

 

 

 

Orange Canaan Presbyterian Church 

 



Mission Plan Summary 

Mission 

Name 
2019 Education Mission Plan for the Santa Ana Residents 

Institution 

Name 
OCPC Department of Education 

Supervising 

Manager 

Organization OCPC Position Pastor Name 
Innchul 

kim 

Contact 

Information 
7146249893 Email yesuk1995@gmail.com 

Manager Name 
Pastor  

sungeun lee 
Contact 

Information  
Email 

 

Duration 2019. 1-2020. 12 Location 가나안교회 

Funds 
Funds Requesting 

Funds Provided by 

the Church  
Total Funds 

$15,000 $15,000 
 

$30000 

History 

Math tutoring was created September 2016 for those who have immigrated to the US, 
needed math help, and recommended to receive tutor.  
There are two sessions: September to December, and January to May. 
In 2017, English Tutoring was added 
Through the tutoring sessions, students have been coming to church 
Students who graduated from the program came back to help out and tutor students. 
Currently serving 25-30 2nd – 5th graders every year 
There are 8 Volunteer Teachers, 5 Substitute Teachers, and staff. 
President’s Volunteer Award (2018) 
Californian Senator Award (2016, 2017, 2018) 

Affiliated 

Organization 

Martin Elementary School 
Santa Ana Department of Education 
Lay de Layes Church  

Strategies 

In order to create a proper curriculum and train the teachers, we need professional 

education trainers and professional curriculum schedulers.  

In order to teach the students, we need school equipment (Projectors, 

Textbooks/Workbooks, Expansion of classrooms) 

Mission Summary 



 
 

 
 

1. Acquire a professional to properly train the volunteer teachers 

2. Create a curriculum to teach the students in a systematic manner 

3. Acquire supplies and equipment for the classrooms 

4. Create a resting area for parents who brought their students 

End Results  

1. PCUSA Church spreads the gospel to the Santa Ana area through missionary 

works 

2. Prepare the Hispanic children for secondary education with good educationa

l skills 

3. The Hispanic Church, Korean Church, and the churches in the local area co

me together to operate the program 

4. Create Christians with a stronger faith and serving heart 

5. Connect the parents and the students with the Hispanic church. 



 



 
 















1 

Application for Funds for Korean Ministry 

from the Synod of Southern California & Hawaii 

 

by Presbytery of the Pacific and  

Korean Presbyterian Church of Honolulu (KPCH)  

 

For the Project of Building Repairs and Renovation, the Korean Presbyterian Church of Honolulu 
(KPCH) is requesting $25,000 from the Synod Fund for our Korean Ministry and its matching 
fund of $25,000 from the Presbytery of the Pacific. Your consideration of our request for these 
funds will be greatly appreciated.    

 

Requirement #1 

The Presbyteries and their project(s) being supported must present an action plan outlining full 
participation in the life of the higher governing bodies on the part of both. 

 

Main Background: 

 The Korean Presbyterian Church of Honolulu (KPCH) has been a member church for 42 
years of the Presbytery of the Pacific since 1976. The Church (KPCH) was the only Korean 
church of the Presbytery of the Pacific in Hawaii for 40 years (now there are a total of three 
churches which include two churches that transferred from formerly Hanmi Presbytery).  

 The KPCH is the oldest Korean immigrant Presbyterian Church in Hawaii and has given 
strong leadership in leading the Korean immigrant community in Hawaii in evangelism for the 
Korean people as well as other Korean visitors from Korea and International students in Hawaii. 
The church is located at the entrance of the University of Hawaii a great mission field for us. 

 Since July 2000, when only 67 members remained, current pastor, Rev. Dr. Andrew Il-
Koo Cho, was installed as the pastor and began his ministry. The KPCH grew to an active 
membership of 364 in the first 10 years. In 2012, the church was able to pay off completely all 
big external loans from GA and the Synod of S. California and Hawaii and dedicated the 
sanctuary as a debt-free church at its 40th anniversary celebration. 
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 However, in 2014, when the GA decided to change the definition of marriage, and in 
2016, when the church, the officers, the members, and the pastor, had been attacked by a 
malicious couple who filed false assumptions and accusations about the church operation to 
the Hawaii State Attorney General, it resulted in the decline of the ministry. That is why, 
especially in the past 2 years, the membership has been reduced to about 70-80 members in 
size presenting a tremendous challenge in the area of giving to the church by the members. The 
financial difficulties are now seriously challenging the survival of the ministry.         

 A new ministry plan became very urgent along with also means to overturn the 
pessimism into a thriving ministry this church previously had. It has become the top priority of 
this church to survive (both spiritually and economically). As we can see from many lessons 
from scripture, it is not a coincidence that spiritual renewal was directly related to rebuilding of 
the temple and/or sanctuary. Thus, the KPCH feels it is time to do some repair and renovation 
work on its building. The church building urgently needs re-roofing, repainting, termite 
fumigation, and much more. Spiritually, the members also need a revival to encourage us all. 
Our congregation is seeking to be revived and to move forward by starting a stronger emphasis 
on evangelism and missions.  

 

The Purpose of Building Renovation: 

 1) The church currently and urgently needs replacing & repairing roofing, fixtures and 
ceiling, and new painting. The main sanctuary building and its extended office area have many 
problems with leaking through the roof. The roof had been repaired only once about 20 years 
ago. Our building was completed in 1983. The poor condition of the roof and its leakage has 
increased over the past two years due to the strong rains in the hurricane season which caused 
flooding on much of our island. 

 2) The church building also needs to have a termite fumigation. Termites in Hawaii are 
very costly threats. Even though the KPCH had a termite fumigation about 6 years ago, the 
current condition is still so bad, and it urgently needs a fumigation as well as repairs to the 
damage already done by the termite infestation. We need to hire a full-service specializing 
commercial pest control service company. 

 3) We had installed our four air conditioners inside the main sanctuary in 2001. 
However, the air conditioners have broken over the years. Now the air conditioners need some 
repairs and also some parts replaced as soon as possible.  

 4) We also need to repair our four screens and beam projects in the main sanctuary. 
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 5) We would like to restart our Korean Cultural School held every Saturday, and provide 
a study & resting place on weekdays for the students at the University of Hawaii next door to 
our church.  Our fellowship hall also needs to go through minor remodeling and new painting. 

 

Possible Model Project for the Future Korean-American Ministry: 

 We believe that this project can serve as a model ministry for other Korean American 
Immigrant Churches. Since the turn of the millennium, Koreans are no longer mass immigrating 
to the USA as it used to occur decades ago. This means that many of our Korean American 
churches will cease to exist in the next few decades if they cannot suggest vital plans and the 
strategies.   

 The KPCH wants to do two things. The first thing is to do a silver ministry for the Korean 
seniors here in Hawaii. In particular, the church wants to offer our program and facilities for 
their activities, such as music and craft classes. This would allow our church to serve as a 
community center for the senior citizens and allow the church to minister to them. The second 
thing is to reach the younger generation Korean Americans. The church also wants to offer 
good programs and facilities to bring them to our church. Providing an academic environment 
and church facilities to the young people has been proven to be an excellent way to attract 
these young people and their families to churches. 

 We hope this project will be encourage and challenge not only the Korean Presbyterian 
Church of Honolulu (KPCH) but also other Korean congregations in our Presbytery of the Pacific. 

 

Requirement #2 

The Project(s) being supported is required to participate in Mission Giving to Presbyterian 
Causes annually. 

 As a member of our Presbytery, the Presbytery has a long history of supporting and 
producing significant Mission Giving to Presbyterian causes. The KPCH also contributed every 
year since the current pastor's installation in 2000. Even though the church has recently been 
experiencing financial difficulties, the KPCH still continues to contribute to the Mission Giving 
every year. 

 

Requirement #3 
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Matching Project Funds must be identified by the presbytery before the project is funded by 
the Synod. Funds on hand as well as funds firmly committed by another entity will be 
considered.  

 The session of the KPCH has decided in our recent meeting that the church will raise 
some amount of funding from the members' contribution sooner or later. The session expects 
that the contribution by the members will be about $25,000 for the project. 

 

Requirement #4 

All grant applications should be sent to the Synod Office and must include a statement about 
the planned use of the Synod Fund for Korean Ministry, including 

 

 A Statement to support why this project is a presbytery priority. 

 The KPCH’s church building leaks every time there is a heavy rain, especially during the 
winter season. It is a priority to fix the roof so that the congregation can worship and pray, and 
students can study and partake in fellowship. The fund will be used for the repair and 
replacements of the items and renovation of the building as described below:   

 Roof (New & Repair)   $ 40,000 

 Dry Wall & Painting   $ 15,000 

 Termite Fumigation  $ 10,000 

 AC Repair   $   5,000 

 Screens and Beam Projects   $   5,000 

 ---------------------------------------------------- 

   TOTAL:  $ 75,000 

 

Requirement #5 

The Commission of the Assembly has a Korean Ministry Fund Work Group that will review all 
applications: 
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 The KPCH is requesting an amount of $50,000 as a one-time matching fund ($25,000 
from Presbytery of the Pacific and $25,000 from the Synod of S. California & Hawaii) for repair 
and renovation of the building of the Korean Presbyterian Church of Honolulu (KPCH). 





Application for Fund for Korean Ministry 
from the Synod of Southern California and Hawaii 

 
By Faith Presbyterian Church of Torrance 
 
The Presbytery of the Pacific is requesting a grant from the Synod Fund for Korean Ministry for 
Faith Presbyterian Church’s growing outreach and ministries in the amount of $24,000.  
Presbytery of the Pacific has committed matching funds in the amount of $24,000 for the 
outreach and ministries. 
 
Requirement #1 
Presbyteries and their project(s) being supported must present an action plan outlining 
full participation in the life of the higher governing bodies on the part of both. 
 
Brief Background 
 

Faith Presbyterian Church of Torrance (FPCT) was planted by Torrance First 
Presbyterian Church (TFPC) in 1999 within the Hanmi Presbytery. Prior to becoming an 
organized church, FPCT served as the English-speaking congregation of TFPC. In 2009, FPCT 
transferred to the Presbytery of the Pacific with Reverend Sue Fisher serving as the interim 
pastor until 2012. Reverend Sung Chang arrived in 2012 and has since served as the Lead 
Pastor for the church. Even though FPCT had been meeting on the campus of TFPC and had 
invested $1,200,000 in building renovations, FPCT left in 2016 in order to begin afresh on the 
campus of St. Luke’s Presbyterian Church, a sister congregation in the presbytery. 
 Since departing, FPCT has maintained a healthy, stable congregation and has been in 
the process of developing its own identity and vision of ministry. An important part of the 
church’s vision moving forward is to experience growth by expanding its current ministries in 
order to better serve the existing congregation and by initiating new projects that will help build 
long-lasting, impactful relationships with the surrounding community and with those in need. It is 
our belief that the body of Christ grows not only by internal efforts but also by extending its 
hands in service of God’s mission in the world. FPCT has demonstrated its commitment to 
growth by promoting its Children’s Ministry Director to a full-time position and hiring a new half 
time Assistant Pastor. 
 
The Purpose of Outreach and Ministries 
 

1. Expand our emerging youth ministry 
2. Develop college and young adult outreach 
3. Increase our missions impact 
4. Provide resources for the spiritual development of families in our community 
5. Sustain continued growth of our members while meeting needs in our community 

 
 



Requirement #2 
The Project(s) being supported is required to participate in Mission Giving to 
Presbyterian causes annually. 
  

Faith Presbyterian Church contributes faithfully and regularly to Presbyterian Mission 
Giving through the Pacific presbytery and beyond. In 2018 and 2019, we have committed a 
combined $16,000 to support such projects as the presbytery Habitat build in Culver City, 
partnership with PATH (People Assisting the Homeless), and mission trips to Nicaragua and 
New Orleans. Additionally, Faith supports local organizations such as Harbor Interfaith Services 
in San Pedro, South Bay Together association, as well as global organizations such as World 
Vision.  

 
 

Requirement #3 
 
Matching Project Funds are not required but their existence will be beneficial to the 
application decision. In-kind contributions will not be considered as “matching funds” 
but, again, will be helpful when the project is considered. Synod may issue one lump 
sum grant per project. In the event such a project is discontinued, then all unused Synod 
Congregational Partnering Grant Funds are to be returned to the Synod for future use in 
another project within that Presbytery.  
 
 We are requesting a matching amount from the Presbytery of the Pacific for $24,000. 
This amount will be a matching fund for the Synod’s Fund for Korean Ministry ($24,000), totaling 
$48,000 to launch our next phase of growth, outreach, and ministries. 
 
 
 
Requirement #4 
 
All grant applications should be sent to the Synod Office and must include a one-page 
summary by the presbytery about the planned use of the Synod Congregational 
Partnering Grant. 
 
 A brief narrative description of the presbytery’s involvement in and/or support to the 
mission of this project, including a statement to support why this project is a presbytery 
priority: 
 
 Financial support from the Synod and Presbytery of the Pacific will allow Faith 
Presbyterian Church to implement new ministries and increase outreach, strengthening the 
body of Christ in serving the community.  
 
Identify the plan for sustaining leadership, pastoral development and resources, such as 
finances and talent. Is there a plan for continued support to help ensure sustainability?  



 
Faith Presbyterian Church is led by Pastor Sung Chang, Session, and staff members 

Larry Kim (assistant pastor in charge of youth, college, and praise) and Malinda Fugate 
(children’s ministry director). A grant from Synod and the presbytery would be a springboard to 
establish new ministries which would then be maintained by financial support from members. As 
our congregation grows, our financial resources will also increase, allowing ministries to grow as 
well. 
 
A project timeline including the desired date(s) for the Synod grant to be received.  Other 
anticipated sources of funding for the project: 
 
2019: Immediate Funding Needed 
 
Children’s Ministry  
         Discover God (Vacation Bible School) - $5,000 
Youth Ministry 
         Summer retreat - $2,500 
         Winter retreat - $2,500 
         Curriculum - $1,000 
         Special activities - $1,000 
College and Young Adult Ministry 
         Outreach to El Camino College and Harbor College 
                     Promotional materials - $1,000 
                     Fellowship activities - $1,500 
                     Events - $2,000 
Outreach to families and the community 
         Events, including Global 6K for Water and a weekly family outreach to community   

members - $8,000 
Seminars and Conferences - $5,000 
Mission opportunities 

Mexico mission with Missionary John - $5,000 
Native American reservation mission - $4,000 
Thailand mission with South Bay Together - $6,000 

Praise Team equipment - $3,500 
  
TOTAL: $48,000 
 
 
Requirement #5 
 
The plan should also provide the following: Documentation of the specific assistance 
being given by the presbytery (this could be financial, coaching or support of the 
pastoral leadership, or other means of showing the presbytery’s investment in the 
project).  How the project will be evaluated by the presbytery.  A copy of the presbytery 
action authorizing the application and any use of presbytery resources by the executive 
body of the presbytery or the presbytery at a stated meeting. 
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February 12, 2019 

To the Synod of Southern Califorani and Hawaii, 

 We hope this letter finds you well. This one-page summary describes the Presbytery of San Diego’s support 
of Ebenezer Church (EC) through Cyclical San Diego (CSD), as well as planned use of the Synod Partnering Grant. 
Please feel free to contact us if you have any questions. 

 In September 2017, our presbytery launched CSD as part of our prioritization of starting new churches. 
Since that time, our presbytery has been actively involved in supporting the faithful work of EC on many levels. The 
pastoral leadership team of EC has been actively involved in the CSD process — our presbytery’s church-starting 
initiative — through monthly cohorts meetings, coaching, and other training. Linda Vista Presbyterian Church has 
offered them space for Sunday worship gatherings and other weekly meetings as an in-kind donation. La Jolla 
Presbyterian Church has also offered support through mentoring, financial and marketing support, and partnership 
in the CRE process. 

 We are thankful that EC is one of our first Starter churches. CSD is working closely with EC’s pastoral 
leadership team for sustaining leadership, pastoral development, as well as financial and leadership development. 
CSD’s investment in the EC pastoral team includes funding an experienced coach in our network (who meets with 
their pastoral team monthly), monthly cohort gatherings (which connects them to a local network of church Starters 
for fellowship and accountability, and provides hands-on training from impactful speakers), and guidance through 
the CRE process (in conjunction with our presbytery’s CPM and COM). CSD has a plan for financial accountability 
with all of its Starter churches which includes monthly review of financial statements. EC is also accountable to the 
Steering Committee of CSD, which is currently in the process of moving from a special committee to a standing 
committee of our presbytery. CSD’s Steering Committee will conduct an annual review with EC, including the use 
and impact of funds granted, as well as updates on progress toward ministry goals. 

 The Presbytery of San Diego requests these funds to be released as soon as possible. The stories of all God 
is doing in and through Ebenezer Church are worth celebrating and supporting. Since they are actively involved in 
daily ministry currently, we would like to offer this financial support without delay. Please feel free to contact us 
with any questions. 

 Signatures:      Date: 

 Director of Cyclical San Diego, Rev. Daniel So: 

 _______________________________________________________ ____________________________ 

 Chair of Evangelism & Mission Committee,  Rev. Eileen Moran

 _______________________________________________________ ____________________________ 

 Executive Presbyter of Presbytery of San Diego, Rev. Michael Mudgett

 _______________________________________________________ ____________________________ 

§ĩ§âÒ§�âĈ¬ŒðĄÃŻŜŻÂ�§²¦ððßŒ§ðèş§ĩ§âÒ§�âĈ¬ŻŜŻĎģÒĎĎ²ĄŒ§ðèş§ĩ§âÒ§�âĈ¬ŻŜŻÒéĈĎ�ÃĄ�èŒ§ðèş§ĩ§âÒ§�âĈ¬

So Family
2/12/19

Eileen  Moran
2/12/19

So Family
Michael Mudgett

So Family
2/14/19



 

 

February 2019 
 

Synod of Southern California and Hawaii  

PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH CONGREGATIONAL PARTNERING GRANT 

To Whom it May Concern, 

 Ebenezer Church San Diego is a new church plant located in the distressed neighborhood of 

Linda Vista.  Our vision is to create a living metaphor of how an immigrant, under-resourced, and often 

exploited community can come to life when engaged by selfless followers of Jesus.  In our first two years, 

we have worked to establish a Sunday worship gathering, a mid-week community organizing day, and a 

continued presence within our locale.  Our current ministries include sports and mentorship programs at 

our local middle and high schools, an anti-bullying campaign at the local middle school, monthly 

community dinners, ministry to the homeless community, monthly community service days, and a jail 

ministry. 

 Ebenezer is led by a leadership team of diverse leaders: Bob Ruiz (Hispanic), Nadia Arambura 

(Hispanic) Jeremiah Lester (half Chinese), Oscar Zebron (African), Noel Musicha (African), Ruby Tovar-

Morin (Hispanic).  We are guided by our three co-Pastors: Noel, Jeremiah, and Ruby, in part to 

demonstrate the power of our diversity.  Since our inception, our leadership (as well as our people as a 

whole) have benefitted from the continued help of the San Diego Presbytery.  Pastor Paul Cunningham 

has been a mentor to us as a staff, and has been instrumental in helping us to set up the infrastructure of 

the church.  We are also part of Cyclical, and church planting cohort within the Presbytery, and have been 

helped immensely along the way by Pastors Daniel So and his wife (and our Cyclical coach), Jeya.  We 

are in process of becoming elders at La Jolla Presbyterian, as well as starting the process of becoming 

CRE’s.  Our future intentions include becoming CRE’s and a chartered Presbyterian Church under the 

PCUSA.  Due to our reformed theology and our understanding of biblical justice, we believe that the 

Presbyterian denomination is a good fit for Ebenezer. 

 We are applying for a $50,000 grant from the synod, to go along with the grants we have received 

from the Presbytery and from La Jolla Presbyterian Church.  This grant money will go towards our 

infrastructure: sound equipment, a ministry vehicle, marketing and communication, pastoral salaries, 

leadership training, and ministry expenses (specifically towards our sports initiatives and ministry with 

the homeless).  It will also go towards our outreach programs: our weekly meals (we feed our people, 

especially our homeless friends), community service days, and micro financing projects.  A more concise 

breakdown of how we would plan to spend the grant: 

1.  Tithe: $5,000 



 

 

2. Sound equipment: New soundboard, Mics, drum-set, strings: $5,000-$7,000 

3. Ministry Vehicle (mostly for transporting students to sports events and academic 

conferences)/gas/insurance: $10,000 

4. Pastoral Salaries: $20,000 ($10,000 ea) 

5. Marketing and Communication (billboards, facebook ads, mailers): $2,000 

6. Leadership training (1 leadership retreat in the spring, 1 conference in the fall): $3,000 

7. Outreach:  

1. Meals: $2,500 

2. Ministry to the homeless (work stipends, warm clothes, bus passes PO boxes): $2,500 

  

 

 If you are interested in learning more about us, you’ll find our website 

here:http://ebenezerchurchsd.com/, as well as our facebook page here:  

https://www.facebook.com/EbenezerChurchSD.  On behalf of Ebenezer Church, thank you for 

believing in us and for all that you do for God and for His kingdom. 

Sincerely, 

Noel, Ruby, and Jeremiah. 
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Synod of Southern California and Hawaii  

PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH GRANTS PROGRAM PROTOCOL 

The  Partnering Grants Program (then called the Congregational Partnering Grants program)  was 
developed by the Synod in 2005. It allotted an initial $300,000 per presbytery to be used as a matching 
grant for funding an outstanding project or projects aimed at new church development or revitalization 
within each presbytery.  An additional $150,000 per presbytery was allocated in 2013 for the same 
purpose.  The application requirements, when used as matching funds for a particular proposal or 
application seeking funding from General Assembly Mission Grants and/or Presbyterian Investment 
and Loan Program (PILP), must follow the specific guidelines for the particular program for which 
application is made.  The Synod’s  Partnering Grants Program receives proposals for projects that are 
not funded through the General Assembly Mission Grant Program or Presbyterian Investment and 
Loan Program (PILP) and evaluates proposals that are submitted for funding through those programs 
when a Synod endorsement is required. 
 
Requirements 
 
1. Presbyteries and their project(s) being supported must present an action plan outlining full 

participation in the life of the higher governing bodies on the part of both. 
 

2. Approved projects are required to commit to PC(USA) shared mission. 
 
3. Matching Project Funds are not required but their existence will be beneficial to the application 

decision. In-kind contributions will not be considered as “matching funds” but, again, will be 
helpful when the project is considered. Synod may issue one lump sum grant per project. In the 
event such a project is discontinued, then all unused Synod  Partnering Grant Funds are to be 
returned to the Synod for future use in another project within that Presbytery.  

 
4. All grant applications should be sent to the Synod Office and must include a one-page summary 

by the presbytery about the planned use of the Synod  Partnering Grant, including: 
 

• A brief narrative description of the presbytery’s involvement in and/or support to the mission 
of this project, including a statement to support why this project is a presbytery priority. 
 

• Identify the plan for sustaining leadership, pastoral development and resources, such as 
finances and talent.  Is there a plan for continued support to help ensure sustainability? 

 
• A project timeline including the desired date(s) for the Synod grant to be received. 

 
• Other anticipated sources of funding for the project. 
 

5. The plan should also provide the following: 
 
• Documentation of the specific assistance being given by the presbytery (this could be 

financial, coaching or support of the pastoral leadership, or other means of showing the 
presbytery’s investment in the project). 
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• How the project will be evaluated by the presbytery. 
 
• A copy of the presbytery action authorizing the application and any use of presbytery 

resources by the executive body of the presbytery or the presbytery at a stated meeting. 
 
Evaluation 
 
The Commission of Assembly has a  Partnering Grants Work Group that reviews all applications.  
Members of the Work Group are available for consultation with those in a presbytery who are 
developing an application.  The applicant must be in conversation with the presbytery regarding the 
proposed project.  It is expected in this grant program, as well as those from the General Assembly, that 
the presbytery has oversight and evaluation responsibilities for the ministries within its boundaries.  This 
includes follow-up oversight to ensure grant funds are being expended for the purpose(s) granted as well 
as meeting project goals and objectives. 
 
1. The  Partnering Grant Work Group may require a conversation that includes presbytery leadership, as 
part of the application process to discuss longer-term plans and project sustainability. 

 
2. In order to facilitate timely action by the Synod to coordinate with the General Assembly deadlines, the Work 
Group may make its recommendation to the Commission of Assembly, which is authorized to act between 
meetings of the full Synod Assembly.  The Work Group may also take its recommendation directly to the Synod 
Assembly via the Stated Clerk. 
 
3. Monitoring for Success: The  Partnering Grants Work Group will receive copies of and regularly review all 
progress reports made by the project to the presbytery, the Synod, and the General Assembly or PILP entities. 
 
Grant Application Forms and Resources 
 
The General Assembly Mission Grant Program has a detailed listing of the types of grants it funds and the criteria 
needed to be met in order to qualify for funding. There are application forms for each type of grant and 
instructions for completing the various types of applications. Other resources are also available, including a 
manual for grant writing.  Please refer to the PC(USA) website for this information and the available resources. 
 

http://www.pcusa.org/search/?criteria=Mission+Grant+Program    
 

To learn about the offerings from the Presbyterian Investment and Loan Program: https://pilp.pcusa.org/ 

  
For other types of proposals, the  Partnering Grants Work Group can provide guidelines for preparing an 
application.  Please contact the Synod for referrals to the Work Group for assistance. 

http://www.pcusa.org/search/?criteria=Mission+Grant+Program
https://pilp.pcusa.org/
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In mid-January, Fried and I accompanied Mark to a Synod Exec conference in 
Montgomery, Alabama. The leadership meeting was organized around visits to 
the Legacy Museum and Peace and Justice Memorial that had opened the end of 
April 2018. The second day of the meeting included a facilitated discussion about 
our experiences and how to share them led by Denise Anderson, former GA Co-
Moderator and current Coordinator of Racial and Intercultural Justice of PMA.  

Both the museum and memorial were developed and constructed through the 
efforts of the Equal Justice Initiative. EJI is a private nonprofit law organization 
that has provided legal services to the poor, incarcerated and condemned for 
almost 30 years. We visited their office near the museum and heard from a 
number of their staffers along with one of the young people they helped rescue 
from an abusive sentence. One of their most significant accomplishments has 
been through their advocacy to ban mandatory life-imprisonment without parole 
sentences for children in a landmark ruling by the Supreme Court that has 
impacted thousands of cases. 

The museum and memorial are based on important projects used to overcome 
difficult histories of apartheid and horrific human rights abuses in other countries. 
The EJI sites are part of their work to advance truth and reconciliation around 
race in America and to confront more honestly the legacy of slavery, lynching and 
segregation. Their director Bryan Stevenson explains our nation’s history of racial 
injustice casts a shadow across the American landscape that cannot be lifted until 
we shine the light of truth on the destructive violence that shaped our nation, 
traumatized people of color and compromised our commitment to the rule of law 
and to equal justice. 

The museum is located between the river and the railroad station in the historic 
commercial district of Montgomery, a city shaped by slavery. At one point in the 
museum we were confronted by a sign that stated bluntly, “You are standing on a 
site where enslaved people were warehoused.” It encompasses about 11,000 
square feet, relatively small for a museum, which you are free to take at your own 
pace and direction. As you enter the space, you attention is drawn to accounts of 
slaves and their experiences as they were separated from their families.  In 
addition, there were mock-ups of cells or rooms with slaves depicted as they 
shared their stories of the horrors of slavery. This was accomplished by the use of 
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holograms, voices and music. One of the most poignant was of a young boy asking 
us if we had seen his mother. We were cautioned to take the experience at our 
own pace and if it became too much to feel free to leave if need be. A reflection 
room with benches and portraits of the heroes of the fight against slavery and for 
civil rights were provided for a chance to rest and reflect.  I was particularly struck 
by the portrait of Barbara Jordan, a significant figure in my life. 

The museum is aptly named the Legacy Museum as it very powerfully lays out the 
story from the beginning of slavery to the outlawing of slavery importation in 
1808 to the shift to a domestic slavery markets which moved the centers for the 
sale of slaves from the Atlantic seaports inward to where Montgomery became 
one of the dominant centers of the slave trade. Montgomery grew from a city of 
less than 40,000 slaves in the early 1800s to over 400,000 when slavery ended 
with the Civil War. One might think that would end the story but as was 
highlighted: slavery did not end, it only changed its form 

In order to justify the brutal dehumanizing institution of slavery in America, its 
advocates created a myth of racial difference. Stereotypes and false 
characterizations of black people were created to defend their permanent 
enslavement as “most necessary to the well-being of the negro” -- an act of 
kindness that reinforced white supremacy. The formal abolition of slavery did 
nothing to overcome the harmful ideas created to defend it and so slavery did not 
end: it evolved. 

In the decades that followed the supposed abolition of slavery , that belief in 
racial hierarchy took new expression in convict leasing, lynching and other forms 
of racial terrorism that forced the exodus of millions of black Americans to the 
North and West, where the myth of racial difference manifested in urban 
ghettoes and generational poverty.  

Racial subordination found its way into law and was enforced by violence in the 
era of Jim Crow and segregation as the nation and its leaders allowed black 
people to be burdened, beaten and marginalized throughout the 20th century.  

Progress toward civil rights for African Americans was made in the 1960s, but the 
myth of racial inferiority was not eradicated. Black Americans were vulnerable to 
a new era of racial bias and abuse of power through our contemporary criminal 
justice system. Mass incarceration has had devastating consequences for people 
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of color: at the dawn of the 21st century, one in three back boys are projected to 
go to jail or prison in his lifetime. African Americans are six times more likely to be 
convicted of a crime than white people under similar circumstances. 

Some of the most effective and affecting exhibits were the ones in the era of mass 
incarceration. I suspect because it is going on at this time. There were models of 
jail cells that we were able to interact with where we picked up the phone just as 
you would if visiting a prisoner and it activated a film inside the display where a 
prisoner would pick up the phone and begin talking to you. The one that 
devastated me was a young black boy who said that he was sentenced to life 
without parole at the age of 13 and at age 15 was placed in solitary confinement 
and spent the next 18 years there. 

Another exhibit was about Anthony Ray Hinton who spent 30 years on death row 
for a crime he did not commit. He has become an effective advocate against the 
death penalty. His mother died before he was released and he now lives in her 
home. He wrote the book “The Sun Does Shine”. He has helped gather dirt from a 
lynching site.   

The museum contains an interactive map of the US with its states marked off in 
counties. You are able to highlight a county and learn the number of lynchings 
known to have occurred there including the names, if known, and dates of the 
lynching. This leads us to the Peace and Justice Memorial which focuses on 
memorials for those lynched in each of the counties identified as the site or sites 
of lynchings. 

This is the nation’s first memorial dedicated to the legacy of enslaved black 
people, people terrorized by lynching, African Americans humiliated by racial 
segregation and Jim Crow, and people of color burdened with contemporary 
presumptions of guilt and police violence. It is a 6 acre site with sculpture, art and 
design to contextualize racial terror.  

The memorial site contains over 800 steel monuments that hang from the top. 
They represent the various counties in which lynchings occurred. The names are 
engraved on each column along with the dates of death. A duplicate of each 
monument is available on the grounds in hopes that they will be claimed by the 
counties involved and displayed in the county. Over time, this will reveal which 
parts of the country have confronted the truth of this terror and which have not. 
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In addition to the steel slabs, gallon jars of dirt are gathered from each lynching 
site to memorialize each victim.  

Over 4000 racial terror lynchings of African Americans between 1877and 1950 in 
Alabama, Mississippi, Georgia, Florida, Kentucky, Louisiana, North Carolina, South 
Carolina, Arkansas, Tennessee, Texas and Virginia.  There were hundreds more in 
other states. California has two known sites both in Kern County with the first in 
March 1904 and September 1912.   

Inscribed on a building near the museum is a quote from Maya Angelou: 

“History no matter how wrenching cannot be unlived; if faced with courage it 
need not be relived.” 
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